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MINUTES


APRIL 3, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Councilmembers absent:
Richardson

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, Public Works Maintenance Worker Simmons, City Attorney Toppel

City consultants present:
Lynn Hutchins, Goldfarb & Lipman; Robin Leiter

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff proposed adding Item D under “Mayor/Council Matters,” discussion of the 45th anniversary celebration. 

City Attorney Toppel advised that an item had been inadvertently omitted from the “Consent Calendar,” and he referred to the materials in the meeting packet for final map approval for Humboldt Partners.  He noted approval of the final map is a ministerial act, not an exercise of discretion, and he recommended adding the item to the “Consent Calendar.”

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to add this item to the “Consent Calendar” as recommended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION


A.
Proclamation declaring April 2006 as Earthquake Preparedness Month

Mayor Bologoff read a proclamation declaring April as Earthquake Preparedness Month.

Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold thanked the City Council for highlighting the importance of earthquake preparedness.  He said all City departments are committed to helping citizens become better prepared for disasters and he encouraged members of the public to participate in future emergency preparedness events.


B.
Commendation to Public Works Maintenance Worker Leland Simmons for lifesaving efforts above and beyond the call of duties

Mayor Bologoff read a commendation recognizing Public Works Maintenance Worker Simmons’ heroic activity in administering life-saving first aid to an unconscious child at an accident scene.  When rescue teams arrived, Mr. Simmons helped extricate another victim.  Mayor Bologoff congratulated and thanked Mr. Simmons for his efforts.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1282 - $ 652,908.99

Councilmembers noted 1282 is the correct Payment Register Number, not 1281 as indicated on the agenda.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Payment Register No. 1282.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Mayor Bologoff requested that Items A and D be removed.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 22, 2006


C.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 27, 2006

E. Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Annual Spring Performance


F.
Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Dance Workshop Silent Auction


G.
Final Map Approval for Humboldt Road Partners

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Items B, C, E, F, and G.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of February 21, 2006

CM Conway drew attention to the middle of Page 7, indicating the motion to continue Item A failed 2 - 3.  Mayor Bologoff said he had the same problem.  He recalled that he and CM Richardson opposed the motion and the other three Councilmembers voted to continue the matter.  He recommended correcting the vote tally.

CM Conway asked the staff to check that section of the minutes.  Councilmembers agreed to defer approval of this set of minutes to the next meeting.

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to the next-to-last line at the bottom of Page 6.  He clarified that Kathy Wall quit the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission, not the Planning Commission.

D. Approve City Council Minutes of March 6, 2006

Mayor Bologoff noted the second-to-last paragraph on Page 4, just above “New Business,” indicates the City Clerk administered the oath of office to the three candidates.  He said he thought the oath was administered to Ms. Safer-Morse the following day.  The staff confirmed that Ms. Safer-Morse was sworn in separately after the March 6 meeting.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the March 6 minutes with that correction.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARINGS


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinances 510 and 511, waiving first reading, adopting Amendments to the Redevelopment Plans for the Brisbane Community Redevelopment Project Areas Numbers One and Two, respectively, pursuant to Health and Safety Code Section 33333.6(e)(2)(D) and amending related ordinances

Finance Director Schillinger explained that Ordinances 510 and 511 extend RDA One and Two for two additional years.  He noted the state previously voted to take money away from redevelopment areas through the ERAF process, with the added provision that RDA’s with 10 to 20 years prior to expiration could add two years to the life of the RDA’s.  Mr. Schillinger said both RDA One and RDA Two fit this criteria, and the extension will extend the lives of the agencies to 2028-29 and FY 2029-30 for Project Area One and 2033-34 and FY 2034-35 for Project Area Two.  

Mr. Schillinger drew attention to Page 2 of the staff report for a list of findings required to take this action.  He recommended approval of the two ordinances.  He said there is no fiscal impact from passing the ordinances.

Mr. Schillinger stated that the City Council received a letter from San Mateo County asking a number of questions about this action.  He said the questions include the total amount of funds that have been set aside for affordable housing, how many affordable housing units have been built using the 20-percent set-aside fund, and what “blight” was to be alleviated in each of the two project areas.  Mr. Schillinger advised that the action tonight does not require answering these questions because the state allows the act based on certain criteria, all of which the City has met.

Mr. Schillinger stated that Brisbane has been setting aside money in the 20-percent affordable housing fund, and the City Council has already taken action with respect to defining the blight to be eliminated in each of the project areas.

CM Waldo suggested that the staff respond appropriately to the County’s inquiries, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes asked where tax increment revenues go now, where they would go during the last two years of the RDA’s, and where they would go in the years after their expirations.  Mr. Schillinger responded that tax increments from the RDA’s currently go to the redevelopment agencies.  He said RDA Two has a pass-through agreement to allow a portion of the revenues to go to the County and to the library.  For the last two years of each RDA, the formula will continue.  After expiration of the RDA, anything in the increment will go to the underlying taxing entities based on their percentage of the base.  CM Barnes said he assumed a substantial part would go to the City, and Mr. Schillinger confirmed that understanding.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from the audience.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, said he heard this action could have a negative impact on school funding, and he asked for clarification of that issue.  Mr. Schillinger said the Brisbane School District is not part of RDA Two, but it underlies RDA One.  He noted there will be some impact in FY 2028-29 and FY 2029-30 if the school is a basic aid school district at that time.  He explained that “basic aid” is determined by the amount of property tax dollars compared to the amount of money the state provides per student based on average daily attendance.  Mr. Schillinger added that it is impossible to project what the amounts will be then.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to introduce Ordinances 510 and 511 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B. One Quarry Road Project

1.
Consider approval of General Plan Amendment GPA-1-00 (Resolution No. 2006-10, Pre-Zoning Amendment PZ-1-00 (Resolution No. 2006-11), Specific Plan SP-1-00, Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-00, Planned Development Permit PD-1-00, Design Permit DP-1-00, Use Permit UP-2-00 and Grading Permit EX-1-00

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the proposed General Plan amendment, the pre-zoning amendment, and the development permits.  He suggested that the City Council deal with the General Plan amendment first because it determines the density limits for the Specific Plan.

Mr. Prince said the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) sets out the process by which unplanned parcels can become planned parcels in the HCP.  He noted the meeting packet contains excerpts from those provisions as well as correspondence with various regulatory agencies.  He added that responses from the agencies are not required.

Mr. Prince reported that Thomas Reid Associates conducted a biological survey and determined that the proposed development will disturb approximately 20 acres, most of which will be restored following slope stabilization work.  Almost 91 acres of the site will be dedicated to the County as part of the HCP.

Mr. Prince said the lot sizes in the proposed development range in size from 3,600 to 11,163 square feet, with an average size of 5,100 square feet.  He noted a previous staff report compared the proposed zoning with that in other single-family R-1 zoning districts in Brisbane.  Key differences are a lot depth of 85 feet versus the standard 100 feet, and a height limit of 32 feet for single-family homes and up to 50 feet for multi-family homes, more than the 28 to 30 feet allowed in other residential zones.  Mr. Prince indicated the General Plan density would be 4.4 units per acre, based on a 33.9-acre area of development and 183 units.

Mr. Prince said the pre-zoning amendment would put the site in a planned development district, a zoning designation that requires a specific plan and a planned development permit to ensure coordinated development of the site by allowing some additional flexibility.

Mr. Prince noted the previous staff report addressed the architectural design, the diversity of housing styles, mix of floor plans, and variations in materials.  He reviewed key elements of the landscaping plan and pointed out park areas and amenities.

Mr. Prince stated that the project includes 28 affordable units of various sizes dispersed throughout the project, seven of which are single-family homes for people with moderate incomes. 

Mr. Prince reviewed the findings of the solar feasibility study, indicating that solar arrays would likely have a longer-than-average payback period due to the orientation of the site and its steep slopes.  However, the arrays could provide usable power, especially during summer months, so the Council may wish to further consider this issue.

CM Waldo asked if anything in the pending resolutions was related to solar energy systems.  Mr. Prince responded that this decision can be made later in the process.  He said this kind of feature would typically be addressed as part of the conditions and findings on the map to subdivide the property.

CM Conway recommended discussing the Specific Plan before acting on the amendments.  He noted the City Council has a duty to exercise its due diligence before submitting the proposal to the voters.  He added that scrutinizing the elements of the Specific Plan at this stage provides an opportunity to incorporate input that will make the eventual project more palatable to the people of Brisbane.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.
CM Waldo noted the appropriate action would be to table the General Plan amendment pending review of the Specific Plan.  City Attorney Toppel added that both items are on the agenda and the Council can take them in any order the Council prefers.

Mr. Prince commented that there are a range of design solutions for every site, and each design needs to take into account the individual constraints and opportunities presented by the site.  He noted the limited solar orientation and the need to remediate some slope areas are examples of these kinds of site constraints.

Mr. Prince reviewed key features of the circulation plan and pointed out proposed building locations.  He drew attention to the Planning Commission’s recommendations and welcomed comments from the Council.

CM Conway discussed aspects of the project he does not like.  He said the layout seems more appropriate for a typical suburban development in flat, open place like Tracy.  He noted one of the unique characteristics of the quarry is its deep shade and steep slopes; he expressed his opinion that this configuration does not lend itself to residential development.  CM Conway expressed interest in considering more innovative options like biotics, restoration of watercourses, or establishing a botanical garden or interpretive center.  He said he would rather see a mix of uses, such as live-work spaces for artists and commercial spaces.   He recommended making the quarry an attractive destination point in itself.  CM Conway encouraged the City to consider a wider range of options that achieve the goal of closing the quarry but provide something better for the entire community. 

CM Barnes asked how far away the development could be from a single-family residential project before requiring a new EIR.  For example, he asked if commercial uses, restaurants, or retail could still be considered.  Mr. Prince responded that the traffic analysis would probably be the element most likely to require revision.  He said mixed-use development usually entails fewer traffic trips than residential.  Mr. Prince encouraged the City Council to decide the kind of project before determining what further analysis might need to be done.  He added that if the Council goes in a direction that reduces impacts, additional environmental review would not be triggered; if there are impacts not considered when the EIR was drafted, it might be possible to address those specific issues in an addendum or supplement.

CM Barnes commented that the concept of “destination,” as mentioned by CM Conway, could mean more traffic, not less, if people are attracted to the area.  He questioned whether substantially redesigning the entire development would be an efficient or productive way to proceed at this point.

CM Conway explained that by “destination,” he meant a place that could attract people hiking or dog-walking.  He said coffee shops, cafes, and restaurants, or artist live-work environments might be examples of more appropriate uses.  He noted the City Council has an obligation to present the best possible option to the voters.  He encouraged the staff to meet with the applicant to consider ways of redesigning the project to provide a more attractive development.

CM Waldo observed that the applicant has proposed a particular project, and the City Council has not yet had an opportunity to review the plans and propose changes.  He commented that it would be better to hear about the proposal before sending the application back to the staff for renegotiation.  He suggested scheduling a future meeting to review the Specific Plan in more detail and identify specific improvements and recommendations.

Mr. Prince said the staff can come back after discussing alternatives with the applicant.  He noted one alternative is to take the project as proposed, totally residential, and move the units and features around or eliminate them, and another is to work with the applicant to consider mixed-use and commercial possibilities.  He welcomed direction from the City Council first on the question of whether the development should be purely residential or mixed-use.

CM Barnes said he has been thinking about the kinds of commercial uses that would be compatible with residential and recalled discussions when the Northeast Ridge was being built about conflicts between industrial uses with their noise, traffic, and lights, and the nearby houses.  CM Barnes questioned whether the quarry site is accessible enough to support a business like a restaurant.

CM Barnes agreed with CM Conway that the City Council should try to get as good a proposal as possible on the ballot.  He noted every person who testified at a Council meeting so far has been opposed to a housing-only project, and nearly everyone in the community shares that position.  Given the widespread opposition to housing in the quarry, CM Barnes questioned what kind of mixed-use project would be acceptable.

Mr. Prince pointed out that the quarry’s small size and site constraints limit the possibilities.

CM Conway stated that he did not like this kind of suburban residential project for the quarry site.  He suggested trying to work more compatibly with the natural features of this dark, cave-like site and consider other options.

CM Waldo said he was willing to work to make the project more appealing to voters.  He suggested focusing on how best to approach that task.  CM Conway welcomed suggestions from the staff.

Mr. Prince proposed that the staff confer with the applicant about ways of addressing the Council’s concerns.

CM Waldo observed that the basic concern is having a residential development in such a small, dark site.  

Owen Poole, applicant representative, stated that the applicant is willing to meet with the staff and consider some changes, but within certain parameters.  He said he first wanted to clear up a misconception; he clarified there has never been a natural lake at the quarry, and any bodies of water were settlement ponds built by the quarry operators.  Mr. Poole noted that regardless of what kind of project is created, the surrounding open space will be dedicated to the HCP for San Bruno Mountain.  When the unplanned project becomes a planned project, the HCP will dictate what measures need to be taken.

Mr. Poole said there are limits on the extent of changes the applicant is willing to consider.  One parameter is avoiding the necessity of reopening the EIR; another is getting the proposal to the voters by November of this year.  Mr. Poole indicated live-work and mixed-use are possibilities; he expressed doubts about the viability of commercial uses at that site, given the low population base of potential customers.  

Mr. Poole emphasized the need to look at the site three-dimensionally, and noted the applicant has created an exact scale model of the project that better shows how the project will fit in the site.

Mr. Poole commented that rather than focusing on solar power, the City should look a variety of ways to conserve energy, including insulation, triple-glazing, orientation, roof, and building materials.  He noted the field of green building includes environmentally friendly materials, reuse of old materials, and energy efficiency, and he urged the City to consider all three components.

Mr. Prince said the staff will report back after further discussions with the applicant.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, noted the elevation map shows the vertical depth of the quarry is about 600 feet.  He expressed concern about the safety of children playing on the steep slopes and edges of the quarry.

Mr. Burr questioned the practicality of having the proposed stormwater detention basin in the soccer field.  He noted flooding will make the field unusable for part of the soccer season.

Mr. Burr stated that after Hurricane Katrina and other disasters, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers is paying more attention to wetlands restoration as a way to control flooding.  He suggested that the City consider having the City Engineer and key staff to wetlands restoration courses so they can apply these techniques in Brisbane.

Mr. Burr asked if the base of the quarry floor was big enough for a golf course.  He noted golf courses can generate money and they are not expensive to build.  He suggested that another possible use might be some kind of biotech business.  He pointed out the defensible location could make it attractive for security-conscious uses.

Michelle Salmon, Brisbane, noted that a major power outage occurred on the night of the third public hearing on the Quarry development, and the Council meeting was not televised as a result.  She also stated that she felt that many people were not aware the meeting was taking place and did not get an opportunity to participate.

Ms. Salmon said the City Council asked the project’s geotechnical engineers to assess the risks of certain conditions.  She questioned how a residential development could have less environmental impact than quarry operations.  She noted the scope of the EIR was limited to a tiny area, rather than taking into account that water and runoff from this project will flow down into the wetlands, the lagoon, and the Bay.  Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that the EIR was inadequate because of this narrow scope.

Ms. Salmon commented that people are just beginning to feel the devastating effects of global warming, and future generations will feel impacts of what is being done right now.  She emphasized the need to stop this trend.  Ms. Salmon opposed allowing housing in the quarry.  She said she would rather see quarry operations continue indefinitely than to build housing that will bring more population, more density, and more impacts on the community.  

Ms. Salmon observed that existing businesses in Brisbane are having a difficult time surviving, so commercial uses might not work.  She said housing is not appropriate either.  She urged the City Council not to allow this bad idea to proceed any further. 

Ms. Salmon expressed support for looking at safer uses, such as a nature conservancy, a charitable donation, or some other option that does not entail development of the quarry.

Mr. Prince clarified that the City has a legal, constitutional responsibility to consider all development applications submitted to the City.

Mr. Toppel recommended that the Council continue the matter for one month.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to continue this matter to the first meeting in May.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.



2.
Consider approval of an Agreement concerning land use entitlements to require voter ratification of any land use approvals and entitlements granted by the City for residential development of the Guadalupe Valley Quarry

City Attorney Toppel advised that this is a related item that will be continued to May.

At 9:10 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:15 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider appointment of one applicant to Planning Commission

CM Conway noted the same applicants as last time applied for the Planning Commission vacancy, and both appear well qualified.  He commented that Michael Schumann has been active in community affairs and has demonstrated his commitment to Brisbane.  He added that Mr. Schumann is willing to work with others to arrive at good solutions, and he expressed support for appointing Michael Schumann to the Planning Commission.

CM Waldo noted that during the last campaign, Mr. Schumann expressed strong opposition to any development in the quarry, and he asked if Mr. Schumann could make objective decisions in spite of his personal feelings.  Mr. Schumann responded that he would base his decisions on reason and logic.  

CM Waldo emphasized the need for City appointees to stand up for what they believe and express their opinions without fear of being considered politically incorrect.

CM Barnes said he was very impressed with Theresa Maturo’s experience.  He added that it would be helpful to have a member from the Northeast Ridge.  Mayor Bologoff commented that he had worked with Ms. Maturo in the past and found her to be extremely dedicated and knowledgeable.  He expressed support for her appointment.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to appoint Michael Schumann to the Planning Commission.  The motion tied, 2 - 2 (CM Barnes and Mayor Bologoff opposed).

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to appoint Theresa Maturo.  The motion was carried, 3 - 1 (CM Conway opposed).

CM Conway clarified that he had no objections to Ms. Maturo, but thought Mr. Schumann was better qualified.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

There was no report on upcoming activities.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Consider appointing two councilmembers to the Council Open Space and Ecology Subcommittee.

CM Barnes and CM Conway volunteered to continue serving as Council liaisons with the Open Space and Ecology Committee.

Mayor Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to appoint CM Barnes and CM Conway.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Open Space & Ecology Committee resignation

Mayor Bologoff informed the Council that one of the recently appointed members, Ms. Montenegro, had resigned from the Open Space and Ecology Committee, so the staff will begin the application process to fill the vacancy.


D.
45-Year Anniversary

Mayor Bologoff suggested that the City Council consider holding a 45th anniversary party.  He noted City Manager Holstine will provide a cost estimate and a proposal for the Council’s consideration at a future meeting.  He added that the event will be held in September so there is still enough time for planning.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, noted that he has been complaining for years about the bias and unfairness in the City’s process for selecting commission and committee members, and the recent resignation of Planning Commission Brad Kerwin illustrates the problem.  He said Mr. Kerwin has spent years serving the City in countless position, and removing him from office was unwarranted and unfair.  Mr. Colonna publicly thanked Mr. Kerwin for the many hours he has devoted to the City.

Mr. Colonna commented that the process used to select Mr. Kerwin’s replacement at this meeting was also unfair.  He noted Mr. Schumann is a dedicated citizen and well qualified to serve on the Planning Commission.  He expressed concern that Mr. Schumann’s positions on certain issues may have made him a less acceptable candidate than Ms. Maturo.  Mr. Colonna said allowing honest input from members of the public with diverse points of view produces the best results for the community.

Gary Apotheker, Brisbane, thanked the City Council for continuing the Quarry matter to allow time to consider for more ideas for using the site.  Mr. Apotheker said he came to the meeting for two reasons, to hear about the Quarry and to support Mr. Schumann’s appointment to the Planning Commission.  He attested to Mr. Schumann’s willingness to make difficult decisions based on sound principles, and he expressed disappointment that Mr. Schumann was not appointed.

Mr. Apotheker agreed with Mr. Colonna that the City needs to be more open to different opinions.  He said he wished the City Council had greater vision so it could help the community work to realize its dreams and create something distinctive and unique.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, questioned the process used to appoint the new Planning Commissioner.  He recalled that in the past, each Councilmember appointed an individual rather than the Council making a collective decision.

Mr. Burr said Brisbane has a history of removing commissioners and councilmembers from office, and he cited the “garbage wars” about the toxic dump in the past, and some recall elections.  Mr. Burr noted Mr. Kerwin has exposed City problems in some of the articles he wrote for local publications.

Mr. Burr pointed out that Michael Schumann narrowly lost his race for a Council seat in the last election, so he has a broad constituency.  He expressed his opinion that Mr. Schumann should have been the person appointed.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the City Council adjourned to Closed Session at 9:51 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Quang Wong, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95


B.
Conference with legal counsel regarding existing litigation, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

ADJOURNMENT 

At the end of the closed session at 10:22 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Wendy Ricks
Deputy City Clerk
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